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Appendix A 
 

 2023-24 (Period to 31st March 2024) 

 
 

1. Reflects an overachievement on service charge and other income, compared 
to budget, partly offset by overspendings on professional fees, security and 
energy costs. 
 

2. The overspending is mainly on employee budgets due to not achieving the 
vacancy factor; £151k residual Fundamental Review (FR) savings not being 
achieved; and £140k of additional recruitment costs. 
 

3. The underspend comprises additional rental income achieved during the year 
at Billingsgate Market as a result of a rent review. 
 

4. Overspend on one-off reactive repairs & maintenance work at Smithfield Market 
in addition to the savings target not achieved following the closure of the Poultry 
Market. 
 

5. There was an increase in expenditure due to additional reactive repairs which 
had to be undertaken, particularly on open spaces. 
 

6. Overspend due to the employee vacancy factor not being achieved and 
additional agency staff costs across the security and function team. 
 

7. Savings principally on cyclical works as a result of projects cancelled or 
deferred to 2024/25, in addition to an underspend on professional fees. Some 
of these underspent budgets will be carried forward to 2024/25 under City 
Bridge Foundation carry forward rules. 
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